

NAAA and FARE submission on the Consultation Draft of the National Alcohol Strategy

FEBRUARY 2018



NATIONAL ALLIANCE FOR ACTION ON ALCOHOL

About the National Alliance for Action on Alcohol (NAAA)

The National Alliance for Action on Alcohol (NAAA) is a national coalition of health and community organisations from across Australia, which was formed in 2009 with the goal of reducing alcohol-related harm.

Today, the NAAA represents more than 40 organisations from across Australia. The NAAA's members cover a diverse range of interests, including public health, law enforcement, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander health, child and adolescent health, and family and community services.

This broad coalition of interests highlights the widespread concern in Australia about alcohol-related harm, and emphasises the importance of cross-sector community partnerships. The far-reaching impacts of alcohol-related harm urgently require a coordinated strategy across Australian governments to drive and sustain action on this pressing community issue.

About the Foundation for Alcohol Research & Education

The Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education (FARE) is an independent, not-for-profit organisation working to stop the harm caused by alcohol.

Alcohol harm in Australia is significant. More than 5,500 lives are lost every year and more than 157,000 people are hospitalised making alcohol one of our nation's greatest preventive health challenges.

FARE has been working since 2001 with communities, governments, health professionals and police across the country to stop alcohol harms by supporting world-leading research, raising public awareness and advocating for changes to alcohol policy.

In that time FARE has helped more than 750 communities and organisations, and backed over 1,400 projects around Australia.

FARE is guided by the World Health Organization's (2010) *Global strategy to reduce the harmful use of alcohol* for stopping alcohol harms through population-based strategies, problem directed policies, and direct interventions.

If you would like to contribute to FARE's important work, call us on (02) 6122 8600 or email info@fare.org.au.

Contents

| Summary4 |
|---|
| Submission approach5 |
| Recommendations |
| The case for an effective National Alcohol Strategy9 |
| Overarching issues with the Consultation Draft10 |
| Towards an effective National Alcohol Strategy that achieves change |
| 1. Adopt the National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2020 frame as a model for the new National Alcohol Strategy |
| Ambitious overarching target/s12 |
| Mechanisms that facilitate shared responsibility and leadership13 |
| A staged approach to implementation with priority actions14 |
| Independent and transparent policymaking processes15 |
| 2. Adopt a system of strong accountability measures to monitor progress16 |
| Development of a reporting framework within three years16 |
| Collection of alcohol sales data and 'last drinks' data at hospital emergency departments17 |
| 3. Prioritise and commit to implementing the following activities in the first three years $\dots 18$ |
| Priority 1 – Managing availability, price and promotion19 |
| Priority 2 – Improving community safety and amenity24 |
| Priority 3 – Supporting individuals to obtain help and systems to respond27 |
| Priority 4 – Promoting healthier communities28 |
| 4. Review progress in implementing the National Alcohol Strategy after the first three years $.31$ |
| References |

Summary

Australians have been let down by its governments because of their failure to adopt a new National Alcohol Strategy. Since 2011, governments have introduced and pursued alcohol policies and programs in a piecemeal way and without clear goals or objectives. Some governments have taken decisive action, others have ignored the magnitude of the problem, while still others have made the situation worse by their actions. This failure by Australia's political leaders and decision-makers to stop alcohol harm has been to the detriment of too many Australians.

Since 2011, when the last National Alcohol Strategy lapsed, Australia has suffered a devastating toll with more than 33,000 alcohol-related deaths and 942,000 alcohol-related hospitalisations.^a This is a failing that urgently needs to be addressed. We are now at a point where we cannot afford for a new National Alcohol Strategy to be a document without tangible solutions. All levels of government must ensure that they take ownership of a new National Alcohol Strategy and begin to implement policies and programs that will result in change that reduces the alcohol toll.

It would be a massive failure on the part of all governments for Australia to go another six years without clear strategic direction.

Knowledge of the scope, nature and magnitude of alcohol harm is not new. In 1977, the Senate Standing Committee on Social Welfare identified alcohol and its harms as a "problem of epidemic proportions".¹ To address this issue, the Committee made 37 alcohol-specific recommendations, one of which called for the Australian Government to "develop and announce a specific policy on alcohol and alcohol abuse".² Since this inquiry, there have been three national policies or strategies specifically focused on alcohol in Australia.

Fast-track 40 years and alcohol continues to cause significant harm in society. Each day, 15 Australians die and a further 430 are hospitalised because of alcohol.³ These figures understate the significant impact alcohol use has on others, including violence on our streets and in our homes, vandalism, road traffic accidents, child maltreatment and neglect, and lost productivity in the workplace.⁴ These figures also do not reflect the disproportionate impact alcohol has on specific population groups.

For this reason, the National Alliance for Action on Alcohol (NAAA) and the Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education (FARE) are pleased to see that the Ministerial Drug and Alcohol Forum have taken steps towards ending this uncertainty through release of the Consultation Draft of the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026. This process provides an important opportunity to finalise and implement a strategy that will prevent and minimise alcohol harm.

NAAA and FARE welcome the opportunity to make this submission. While we acknowledge that the Consultation Draft has a sound public health framing and includes a range of evidence-based measures, it lacks detail on how and by whom the strategy will be implemented. With a few practical but important changes, the Consultation Draft can be transformed into a strategy that will achieve change.

The new National Alcohol Strategy must include clear priorities, targets, timeframes and accountability mechanisms to effectively prevent and minimise alcohol harm. It is within this context that NAAA's and FARE's submission has been developed.

^a Calculated using annual figure in Gao, C., Ogeil, R., & Lloyd, B. (2014). *Alcohol's burden of disease in Australia*. Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education and VicHealth in collaboration with Turning Point.

Submission approach

This submission deliberately takes a prevention approach and predominantly focuses on actions aimed at stopping alcohol harm in the first place. While NAAA and FARE acknowledge the significant unmet need for alcohol and other drug treatment services in Australia,⁵ preventive alcohol-control policies have largely been neglected by governments must now be addressed.

NAAA and FARE have taken a pragmatic approach to this submission, focusing on how the Consultation Draft can be strengthened to effectively prevent and minimise alcohol harm. While finalising a National Alcohol Strategy is a very important first step, the strategy's effectiveness depends on how it is implemented. As such, the majority of NAAA's and FARE's submission is focused on incorporating mechanisms to facilitate the implementation of the strategy and the bringing about of change.

To set the scene, NAAA's and FARE's submission briefly outlines a case for an effective strategy, as well as summarises overarching issues with the Consultation Draft. It then identifies four key areas that need to be addressed in any future National Alcohol Strategy to facilitate effective implementation:

- 1. Adopt the National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2020 frame as a model for the new National Alcohol Strategy.
- 2. Adopt a system of strong accountability measures to monitor progress.
- 3. Prioritise and commit to implementing a series of modest activities in the first three years, which will move action on reducing alcohol's toll from inertia to momentum.
- 4. Review progress in implementing the National Alcohol Strategy after the first three years.

For each of these key areas, NAAA and FARE identify specific issues that need to be addressed in the new National Alcohol Strategy to facilitate effective implementation, as well as outline clear recommendations for action.

Recommendations

- 1. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include an overarching target that aligns with the Australian Health Policy Collaboration (AHPC) Health Tracker 2025 target of a 20 per cent reduction in harmful use of alcohol with regard to:
 - per capita consumption
 - heavy episodic drinking
 - alcohol-related morbidity and mortality.
- 2. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 includes mechanisms that facilitate shared responsibility and leadership for undertaking specific actions. As a minimum, specific actions for implementation should be clearly outlined in the strategy. Each action should be accompanied by:
 - the identification of the level of government, department and/or agency with primary responsibilities for leading implementation
 - the identification of other relevant collaborating agencies.
- 3. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include a staged approach to implementation, with each of the four priority areas including two levels of specific actions:
 - 'Initial actions' priority actions to be implemented in the first three years of the strategy.
 - 'Future actions' specific longer-term initiatives that will be given further consideration as the strategy progresses.
- 4. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include 'initial actions' and 'future actions' that are specific, achievable within the specified timeframe, accompanied by clear measures of success, and outline who has primary responsibility for implementing each action.
- 5. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include a commitment to report on delivery of 'initial actions' by the end of 2021.
- 6. That the new National Alcohol Strategy maintain the position outlined in the Consultation Draft that "Australia does not support any ongoing role for industry in setting or developing national alcohol policy" (page 24).
- 7. That Australian, state and territory governments as a matter of priority, ban all donations from the alcohol industry including donations from producers, retailers (on and off-licence venues) and associated member organisations and lobbyists.
- 8. That the MDAF commit to resourcing and rebuilding Australia's monitoring system for alcohol across the course of the strategy.
- 9. That Australian, state and territory governments, in collaboration with the Alcohol Reference Group, develop a reporting framework during the first three years of the strategy that:
 - At a minimum, initially includes both indicators and targets that align with the AHPC's Health Tracker 2025 proposed targets and indicators for alcohol.
 - Incorporates additional indicators and targets aimed at reducing rates of alcohol-related harm.
 - For each 'initial action' and 'future action', includes clear measures of success and timeframes for implementation.
 - Includes a commitment to report on delivery of 'initial actions' by the end of 2021.
 - Requires presentation of an annual report to the MDAF documenting progress in implementing this strategy.

- 10. That the governments of South Australia and New South Wales immediately commence collection of state-wide wholesales and producer alcohol sales data at the transaction level detailing alcohol type, volume and cost, as well as the purchasers' retail licence number.
- 11. That within the first three years of the National Alcohol Strategy, a nationally consistent system of data collection from wholesalers and producers is implemented and modelled on the approach outlined in the Centre for Alcohol Policy Research's paper, *Understanding alcohol sales data in Australia*.
- 12. That state and territory governments build on the findings of the 'Driving Change' research project and commit to recording the drug and alcohol intake and place of last drinks, of patients presenting to all hospital emergency departments.

Recommendations that the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial actions':

- 13. That the Australian Government agree in principle to introducing a volumetric tax for wine and other fruit- and rice-based alcoholic products.
 - That the MDAF establish a specific purpose intergovernmental taskforce, to be advised by eminent economists, taxation and public health experts, for the purpose of providing advice on reform of taxes on alcoholic beverages.
 - That this taskforce oversees preparation of a Green Paper on alcohol pricing (taxation and minimum unit prices) reform options that as a minimum, includes identification of options for transitioning to a volumetric system for all alcoholic products, and the need for a floor price on alcohol.
- 14. That state and territory governments introduce a minimum unit price for alcohol.
- 15. That the Australian Government agree to end the alcohol advertising exemption during children's viewing times on free to air commercial television.
- 16. That an intergovernmental committee be established to undertake a review of alcohol advertising regulation across all forms of media. This should include identification of options for transitioning towards nationally consistent, independent and legislated controls on all forms of alcohol advertising.
- 17. That the MDAF, in conjunction with state and territory ministers and agencies responsible for liquor licensing regulation, implement uniform minimum principles for liquor licensing legislation that limit the excessive availability of alcohol. To reduce alcohol-related violence, uniform principles should address the following four priority areas:
 - Preventing areas from becoming saturated with liquor licences, by:
 - reforming licence application processes to include as primary considerations the density of liquor licences in an area, the socio-economic status of the area, the existing levels of alcohol-related violence, and community views.
 - Reducing the excessive availability of alcohol in areas saturated with liquor licences:
 - by undertaking assessments of existing liquor licence density and levels of alcoholrelated violence to determine whether areas are 'saturated' with liquor licences
 - where an area is deemed to be saturated, introduce a liquor licence freeze.
 - Introducing trading hour restrictions to reduce the excessive availability of alcohol, by:
 - introducing a closing time of no later than 2am for on-licence venues (pubs, clubs or bars)
 - limiting off-licence (packaged liquor) trading hours to between 10am and 10pm.
 - Introducing a risk-based licensing fee system for all licence types that (as a minimum) offsets the cost of alcohol-related harm borne by government and the community.

- 18. That state and territory governments prioritise harm minimisation above all other considerations by elevating harm minimisation as the primary object of liquor licensing legislation, whereby it is considered as a higher priority than all other objectives.
- 19. That state and territory governments clearly define harm in the objects of liquor licensing legislation to include the protection of children and prevention of family violence.
- 20. That state and territory governments strengthen enforcement of liquor licensing legislation relating to both off- and on-licence sale of alcoholic beverages. As a minimum this should include introduction of:
 - swift and certain sanctions for non-compliance to act as a deterrent against liquor legislation breaches
 - a compliance monitoring system, according to risk associated with licence type, that includes regular unscheduled visits.
- 21. That state and territory governments maintain and strengthen implementation and enforcement of drink-driving laws and Blood Alcohol Concentration (BAC) limits, as well as strengthen public information concerning drink-driving countermeasures, as needed. As a priority jurisdictions should:
 - ensure that frequent and Random Breath Testing programs are resourced and conducted
 - consider adoption of administrative measures such as licence suspension and interlock requirements for all caught drink driving at .05 per cent or above.
- 22. That the Australian Government release and implement the National FASD Strategic Action Plan. Parents and carers of those living with FASD should be given the opportunity to assist with the design of any programs and activities under the Action Plan.
- 23. That the Australian Government protect children from being born with a preventable lifelong disability by establishing a national public awareness campaign over four years to raise awareness about the risks of drinking alcohol during pregnancy.
- 24. That the Forum on Food Regulation, at the June 2018 meeting, agrees to task Food Standards Australia New Zealand, to immediately implement mandatory pregnancy warning labels on all alcohol products.
- 25. That the Australian Government fund a nation-wide public education campaign to highlight the harms associated with alcohol consumption and strategies that individual can use to minimise their risk.
- 26. That state and territory governments introduce mandatory alcohol education for high school students that is integrated with school curriculums.
- 27. That the Australian Government initiate a formal review of the drug education principles with the aim of providing schools with best practice advice based on the current scientific literature.
- 28. That the Australian, state and territory governments recognise the value of the Good Sports program in reducing risky drinking and alcohol-related harm and recommend its adoption by all community sporting clubs.
- 29. That the MDAF review and assess the progress in implementing the National Alcohol Strategy after the first three years.

The case for an effective National Alcohol Strategy

Alcohol harm is not a new problem. In 1977 the Senate Standing Committee on Social Welfare released its report, *Drug Problems in Australia – an intoxicated society?*⁶ The report is often referred to as the Baume Report since the Committee was chaired by Dr Peter Baume, a physician and then Senator for New South Wales (NSW). The Baume Report is recognised as a landmark report by many. For the first time, it highlighted Australia's problems with alcohol and tobacco in the context of overall drug use. In relation to alcohol, the report stated that it "now constitutes a problem of epidemic proportions", concluding that in light of the extent of the problem "any failure by governments or individuals to acknowledge that a major problem — and potential national disaster — is upon us would constitute gross irresponsibility".⁷

The Baume Report made 37 alcohol-specific recommendations, many of which had a focus on prevention as the term is now broadly understood. Of these recommendations, one called specifically for the Australian Government to "develop and announce a specific policy on alcohol and alcohol abuse".⁸ Since the release of the Baume Report in 1977, there have been three national policies or strategies specifically focused on alcohol in Australia.

Despite this, a recent report by FARE assessing progress against the 37 alcohol-specific recommendations contained in the Baume Report, demonstrates limited substantive progress has been made in alcohol policy over the last 40 years.⁹ While a majority of the recommendations remain relevant today, only 12 were implemented in full, some action was taken against 16, and no progress was made against nine. Action on drink-driving countermeasures stands out as the most successful area. Little progress has been achieved against 'control' areas of the price, promotion and availability of alcohol, these being assessed by the World Health Organization (WHO) as being most effective in reducing alcohol harm. Lack of policy action in these key 'control' areas is contributing to the high levels of alcohol harm outlined in the Consultation Draft.

Governments at all levels have been introducing policies and funding programs in a piecemeal approach without any common goal or target.

The fact that Australia has been without a National Alcohol Strategy since 2011, demonstrates an urgent need for Australia to develop and implement a National Alcohol Strategy that is actually going to achieve change. This is all the more critical given the new National Alcohol Strategy will span a period of eight years.

This strategy must also reflect and fulfil Australia's commitment to a number of international agreements which, as outlined in the Consultation Draft, includes the WHO's *Global strategy to reduce harmful use of alcohol*,¹⁰ the *Global action plan for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases 2013-2020* (WHO's Global Action Plan for NCDs),¹¹ and the United Nations 2030 Agenda for *Sustainable Development Goals*.¹² Development of an effective National Alcohol Strategy is all the more important given Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (IHME) data indicates Australia is not on track to meet the Sustainable Development Goals target for alcohol.¹³

Overarching issues with the Consultation Draft

NAAA and FARE acknowledge that the Consultation Draft has incorporated some feedback from the public health sector. We are pleased to see that the 'Priority areas of focus' and their corresponding 'Opportunities for action' include evidence-based measures that have proven to be effective in preventing and minimising alcohol harm. However, the Consultation Draft remains problematic as it lacks detail on implementation. NAAA and FARE are concerned that:

- The inclusion of the 10 per cent reduction in harmful alcohol consumption target is not ambitious enough.
- There are no clear recommendations for action, just a 'recipe book' of optional measures that could be implemented.
- There is no detail on how a National Alcohol Strategy will actually be implemented, including timeframes for action.
- The accountability mechanisms are absent meaning there is no requirement for governments to commit to undertaking meaningful action.
- There is a failure to acknowledge that effective alcohol control is a shared responsibility that requires governments to work collaboratively to achieve specific goals.
- It fails to recognise the range of ways the alcohol industry currently influences national alcohol policy, including through the provision of political donations, the direct lobbying of parliamentarians, and participation in parliamentary inquiries.

Towards an effective National Alcohol Strategy that achieves change

To effectively prevent and minimise alcohol harm, a National Alcohol Strategy must contain clear priorities, commitments, timeframes and accountability mechanisms. Given Australia has lacked national strategic direction in alcohol policy since 2011, we cannot afford to have an eight-year strategy that seems to say the right things but does not end up achieving anything.

In the context of discussing challenges faced by the British Civil Service, former British Prime Minister Tony Blair said in 2004 "The principal challenge is to shift focus from policy advice to delivery. Delivery means outcomes".¹⁴ Indeed, a policy or a strategy is only as effective as its implementation – "the act of translating policy into reality – so that intended benefits are realised.¹⁵ The Australian National Audit Office's and the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet's 2014 Best Practice Guide, *Successful Implementation of Policy Initiatives*, outlines the following implementation considerations:

- Strong and ongoing leadership is critical, regardless of whether the policy and its implementation sits with one entity or involves several.
- There are essential capabilities and preconditions for implementation to succeed that involve an inclusive approach, sound processes, the effective use of resources and the consideration of implementation at every stage of policy development.
- The identification and management of risk is not a "one-off" exercise, but a key element that is required at all stages of policy development and implementation.

• Policies and programs, when implemented, require active management to be successful, and this involves: measurement, analysis, consideration of feedback and complaints, evaluation and review, calibration and adjustment.¹⁶

It is with this in mind that NAAA's and FARE's submission has been developed. The Consultation Draft is quite clear about effective evidence-based measures for preventing and minimising alcohol harm. The issue is more about how implementation is going to occur.

NAAA and FARE have identified four key areas that will need to be addressed if the new National Alcohol Strategy is to fulfil its potential. Change will only be achieved with a commitment to evidencebased policy action by the Ministerial Drug and Alcohol Forum (MDAF) and the adoption of a systematic approach to the implementation of policy priorities. This will require:

- a proven strategic framework with a focus on achievable policy action
- an accountability system to monitor progress, backed by measurable performance indicators
- agreement about realisable policy interventions that can be jointly worked on by all governments, and
- a commitment to review implementation of progress after the first three years.

1. Adopt the National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2020 frame as a model for the new National Alcohol Strategy

Australia is considered a 'success story' and world leader in the area of road safety. Over the last 30 years, annual road crash fatalities have decreased by 53.3 per cent, with reductions varying from 9.4 per cent for Western Australia to 75 per cent for the Australian Capital Territory.¹⁷ Australia's success in this area is attributed to a combination of a range of factors including political will and leadership, the introduction of key traffic safety measures, strong legislation and enforcement with swift and certain sanctions, and public awareness campaigns.¹⁸ When looking at how Victoria managed to halve deaths from road crashes between 1989 and 2004, additional success factors included having an evidence-driven strategy with accountability mechanisms, and integration and coordination across implementing agencies.¹⁹

However, as the latest annual road trauma statistical summary and the current *Inquiry into the National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2020*²⁰ demonstrates, there are dangers with becoming complacent. Despite a rate of decline over the last decade, annual road crash deaths increased by six per cent between 2015 and 2016, from 5.06 annual deaths per 100,000 population in 2015 to 5.37 annual deaths per 100,000 population in 2016.²¹ This reiterates the importance of the implementation process, particularly active management and an ongoing commitment to the cause, even when effective policies or strategies exist.

Notwithstanding the above, it seems relevant to learn from the approach of Australia's national road safety strategies given Australia's overall success in this area over the last few decades. Australia's first National Road Safety Strategy was established by federal, state and territory transport ministers in 1992, and provided a framework for national collaboration on road safety improvement that has evolved over the last two decades.²² NAAA and FARE recommend the MDAF adapt and build on the National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2020 approach for the National Alcohol Strategy. Key elements are described below.

Ambitious overarching target/s

The Consultation Draft includes a 10 per cent reduction in harmful alcohol consumption target. This appears to be taken from the goal for alcohol in the WHO's Global Action Plan for NCDs,²³ with further specification around what is meant by 'harmful consumption' – that is – linked to the National Health and Medical Research Council's (NHMRC) 'lifetime risk' and 'single occasion risk' alcohol guidelines.²⁴

While inclusion of a 'target' in the Consultation Draft is welcome, it is not ambitious enough. When looking at the National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2020, it states that:

The targets set for this strategy are intended to strike a balance — reflecting the evidence about what can realistically be achieved in the next ten years, but also presenting a significant challenge that will require commitment and innovation.²⁵

The same approach to setting an overarching target for the National Alcohol Strategy should also be taken.

A 10 per cent reduction in harmful alcohol consumption does not strike a balance between what is realistically achievable and what presents a 'challenge'. It is too modest by the standards of other public health goals for optional behaviour that involves risks. For example, when looking at the WHO's Global Action Plan for NCDs, it is among the less ambitious goals for major noncommunicable disease risk factors. In addition, the range and magnitude of alcohol harm, a summary of which is outlined in the Consultation Draft, warrants adoption of a more ambitious target.

For this reason, NAAA and FARE recommend this overarching target align with the Australian Health Policy Collaboration (AHPC) Health Tracker 2025 target of a 20 per cent reduction in harmful use of alcohol with regard to:

- per capita consumption
- heavy episodic drinking
- alcohol-related morbidity and mortality.^{26,27}

This 20 per cent target, measures and associated indicators are part of a suite of chronic disease health targets developed through a national collaboration of public health and chronic disease (also known as noncommunicable disease) organisations and experts in 2015. More information about these targets, measures and associated indicators can be found in the AHPC's *Australia's Health Tracker Technical Appendix, Second Edition.*²⁸

Recommendation

- 1. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include an overarching target that aligns with the Australian Health Policy Collaboration (AHPC) Health Tracker 2025 target of a 20 per cent reduction in harmful use of alcohol with regard to:
 - per capita consumption
 - heavy episodic drinking
 - alcohol-related morbidity and mortality.

Mechanisms that facilitate shared responsibility and leadership

Action is required across all levels of government to prevent and minimise alcohol harm. This is because responsibility for alcohol policy is split across different levels of government, departments and agencies. While alcohol harm is a health issue, addressing this issue requires collaboration beyond the health portfolio.

While the Consultation Draft mentions the need for a 'cross-agency' response, it fails to mention two Australian Government agencies that can actually make a difference in preventing and minimising alcohol harm: The Treasury and the Department of Communications and the Arts. Similarly, representatives from such agencies are not represented in the COAG Governance diagram (page 25), nor is local government or state and territory regulators who have responsibility for determining how, when and where alcohol is sold and promoted at the jurisdictional level. State and territory regulators must be active players in implementing the National Alcohol Strategy given the way alcohol is regulated has a range of implications.

To achieve change, the National Alcohol Strategy must include mechanisms that require all relevant governments, departments and agencies to work collaboratively and commit to undertaking specific actions within a specific timeframe. The obvious need for coordination should not obscure the fact that for many issues, one level of government has a primary responsibility for leading action. For example:

- *Alcohol taxation:* the Australian Government has primary responsibility, although states and territories may take on peripheral responsibility in areas such as minimum unit prices.
- Advertising and promotion: the Australian Government has primary responsibility for media advertising, although state/territory and local governments may also play a role, for instance with respect to advertising on buses and sports grounds.
- *Time of sale:* state and territory governments have primary responsibility, but local government has some ability to act within the state's parameters and liquor licensing regulators have responsibility for enforcement.
- *Number and locations of licences:* responsibility is shared between state/territory and local governments, although the state often controls the freedom of action of local governments.

Strong and ongoing leadership is critical to effective implementation, and governments, departments and agencies should not use collective governance as an excuse to avoid exercising primary responsibility. Specific actions for implementation should be clearly outlined in the National Alcohol Strategy and should be accompanied by identification of the level of government, department and/or agency with primary responsibilities for leading implementation. Other relevant collaborating entities should also be identified for each specific policy action. For example, while The Treasury has primary responsibility for leading implementation of alcohol taxation at the Australian Government department level, it must collaborate on this matter with the Department of Health.

Recommendation

2. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 includes mechanisms that facilitate shared responsibility and leadership for undertaking specific actions. As a minimum, specific actions for implementation should be clearly outlined in the strategy. Each action should be accompanied by:

- the identification of the level of government, department and/or agency with primary responsibilities for leading implementation
- the identification of other relevant collaborating agencies.

A staged approach to implementation with priority actions

While the Consultation Draft includes evidence-based measures that have been proven to be effective in preventing and minimising alcohol harm, it must be transformed from a 'recipe book' of measures to a results-focused strategy with clear commitments to action. Given the National Alcohol Strategy will cover eight years, a staged approach to implementation, should be introduced. Each of the four priority areas should include two levels of specific actions:

- 'Initial actions' priority actions to be implemented in the first three years of the strategy. These reflect specific commitments to action that may serve as stepping-stones for achievement of longer-term policy goals.
- 'Future actions' specific longer-term initiatives that will be given further consideration as the strategy progresses.

The development of 'initial actions' and 'future actions' should build on the experience of a similar approach implemented as part of the National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2020. In 2015, Austroads' undertook a review of National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2020 including implementation of the "First Steps" agenda (actions to be implemented during the first three years of the strategy).²⁹ The review identified two main barriers to completing the review of the "First Steps" agenda:

firstly many of the fifty-nine actions in the "First Steps" agenda were couched in general language and had no obvious measure of success and secondly some of the actions involved major changes to funding or legislation and would not be expected to be completed in the relatively short time since the strategy was released.³⁰

In relation to the "First Steps" and "Future Steps" agenda, the review recommended that the next action plan include "a clear statement of implementation and parameters of success for each identified action" (recommendation 2), and clearly outline which level of government or entity has responsibility for implementing each action (recommendation 3).³¹

Learning from the above, the National Alcohol Strategy 'initial actions' and 'future actions' must be specific, achievable within the specified timeframe, accompanied by clear measures of success, and outline who has primary responsibility for implementing each action. Clear measures of success should be part of the broader monitoring and evaluation framework that underpins the strategy. In addition to key targets, measures and indicators, this framework should also include a commitment to report on delivery of 'initial actions' by the end of 2021.

Careful consideration should be given to mechanisms that will lead to the accomplishment of the agreed 'initial actions'. These need to be specified in the National Alcohol Strategy.

Recommendations

- 3. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include a staged approach to implementation, with each of the four priority areas including two levels of specific actions:
 - 'Initial actions' priority actions to be implemented in the first three years of the strategy.

- 'Future actions' specific longer-term initiatives that will be given further consideration as the strategy progresses.
- 4. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include 'initial actions' and 'future actions' that are specific, achievable within the specified timeframe, accompanied by clear measures of success, and outline who has primary responsibility for implementing each action.
- 5. That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include a commitment to report on delivery of 'initial actions' by the end of 2021.

Independent and transparent policymaking processes

It is well accepted that the alcohol industry has a vested interest in alcohol policy development and implementation.³² Its financial success is dependent on the consumption of alcohol – the more alcohol consumed, the larger the profits of the industry. Evidence suggests that alcohol harm is directly associated with the amount that is consumed. For this reason, industry profitability is in direct conflict with the health and wellbeing of the population.

WHO has stated, in the clearest possible terms, that alcohol policy development should be free from industry influence. Dr Margaret Chan, then Director General of the WHO, stated that "In WHO's view, the alcohol industry has no role in formulating policies, which must be protected from distortion by commercial or vested interests".³³ Despite this, the alcohol industry has significant influence in alcohol policy development both in Australia and internationally.

While NAAA and FARE note that the new Alcohol Reference Group will not involve alcohol industry representatives, the Consultation Draft fails to recognise the range of ways the alcohol industry currently influences national alcohol policy. This includes the influence applied through political donations, lobbying against evidence-based policies and co-opting policy makers in an effort to secure private and business outcomes ahead of the public interest. In addition to directly influencing outcomes, corporate political donations assist corporations to influence policy decisions through other means as well. For example, corporate political donations provide access to politicians, establishing relationships that may later be used. According to the Australian Government Lobbyists Register, there are 43 direct and 23 in-direct alcohol industry lobbyists, a significantly higher number than the gambling industry (31 direct and 16 in-direct), junk food industry (33 direct and 13 in-direct), and the tobacco industry (20 direct and 14 in-direct).³⁴

Given the alcohol industry's vested interests, consideration should be given to implementing specific actions that enable independent and transparent national alcohol policymaking processes. This should include establishing appropriate measures to safeguard against the influence of political donations from the alcohol industry.

Recommendations

- 6. That the new National Alcohol Strategy maintain the position outlined in the Consultation Draft that "Australia does not support any ongoing role for industry in setting or developing national alcohol policy" (page 24).
- 7. That Australian, state and territory governments as a matter of priority, ban all donations from the alcohol industry including donations from producers, retailers (on and off-licence venues) and associated member organisations and lobbyists.

2. Adopt a system of strong accountability measures to monitor progress

The National Alcohol Strategy must be underpinned by a system of strong accountability measures to monitor progress. While NAAA and FARE note the inclusion of 'Measures of Success' in the Consultation Draft (page 26), these are insufficient to effectively monitor progress towards preventing and minimising alcohol harm. An effective monitoring system needs to set targets that specify reductions in alcohol harm as well as patterns and levels of alcohol consumption.

The current system of measuring trends in alcohol harm for Australia and its jurisdictions is not fit for purpose. In the early 2000s, federal funding of the National Alcohol Indicators Project (NAIP) was a good start to developing a monitoring system. But specific funds for this purpose have decreased substantially resulting in the NAIP not having the resources to make further progress, or the authority with various governmental agencies that have responsibility for collecting alcohol-related data. As a result, there has been no ongoing compilation of statistics as evident by the varying 'baseline' years for the indicators listed under 'Measures of Success'. Ideally, the 'baseline' year for a strategy should coincide with the commencement date of a strategy.

Development of a reporting framework within three years

Strengthening monitoring measures should be a key focus of the National Alcohol Strategy. The National Alcohol Strategy should state that the MDAF commit to resourcing and rebuilding Australia's monitoring system for alcohol across the course of the strategy. As a first step in this process, the National Alcohol Strategy should state that governments, in collaboration with the Alcohol Reference Group, develop a reporting framework during the first three years of the strategy that:

- At a minimum, initially includes measures, indicators and targets that align with the AHPC's Health Tracker 2025 proposed measures, indicators and targets for alcohol. For more information, please see the AHPC's Australia's Health Tracker Technical Appendix, Second Edition³⁵ and Australia's Health Tracker Overview, November Second Edition.³⁶ Please note that the 2025 targets may change based on the most current Australian data.
- Incorporates additional measures, indicators and targets aimed at reducing rates of alcoholrelated harm. Consideration should be given to incorporating measures relating to problems with drinking, problems from other's drinking, alcohol-related domestic and non-domestic assaults and violence, alcohol-related chronic disease, alcohol-related injury, and child protection.
- For each 'initial action' and 'future action', includes clear measures of success and timeframes for implementation.
- As previously outlined in Recommendation 1E, includes a commitment to report on delivery of 'initial actions' by the end of 2021.
- Requires presentation of an annual report to the MDAF documenting progress in implementing this strategy.

This first step should be seen as an interim measure and part of a broader process aimed at strengthening Australia's data collection in this area over the course of the National Alcohol Strategy. This process should aim to work towards the adoption and application of nationally consistent data collection standards for alcohol-related data.

Adopting these targets and monitoring progress against the actions will contribute to closing the 20 year treatment gap. In Australia there is almost a 20 year lag between someone developing an alcohol use disorder and first seeking treatment.³⁷

Recommendations

- 8. That the MDAF commit to resourcing and rebuilding Australia's monitoring system for alcohol across the course of the strategy.
- 9. That Australian, state and territory governments, in collaboration with the Alcohol Reference Group, develop a reporting framework during the first three years of the strategy that:
 - At a minimum, initially includes both indicators and targets that align with the AHPC's Health Tracker 2025 proposed targets and indicators for alcohol.
 - Incorporates additional indicators and targets aimed at reducing rates of alcohol-related harm.
 - For each 'initial action' and 'future action', includes clear measures of success and timeframes for implementation.
 - Includes a commitment to report on delivery of 'initial actions' by the end of 2021.
 - Requires presentation of an annual report to the MDAF documenting progress in implementing this strategy.

Collection of alcohol sales data and 'last drinks' data at hospital emergency departments

To further strengthen the reporting framework during the first three years of the strategy, the National Alcohol Strategy should also include specific actions around the collection of sales data and 'last drinks' data at hospital emergency departments.

Sales data

Alcohol sales data is the World Health Organization's gold standard recommendation for measuring alcohol consumption within communities.³⁸ General self-reports of consumption routinely understate actual consumption, and the degree of understatement may vary across time. Alcohol sales data are information collected from either retailers or wholesalers on the volume of specific alcoholic beverage types sold; to the public (in the case of retailers) or to retailers (for wholesale sales data).³⁹ Reliable alcohol sales data provides valuable health information on consumption levels and patterns.⁴⁰

While the collection and monitoring of alcohol sales data has improved, many challenges remain which are limiting the effective use of this data. This includes the integrity of this data given state-wide wholesale data is currently not collected consistently and by all jurisdictions across Australia. The Northern Territory, Queensland, Western Australia, Victoria and the Australian Capital Territory all collect state-wide wholesale alcohol sales data, although reporting quality varies.⁴¹ While the South Australian Government committed to introducing similar collection methods in November 2016,⁴² it is yet to do so, and New South Wales continues to resist calls to collect this data.

This situation must change as lack of nationally consistent wholesale data makes it difficult to measure relative alcohol consumption and harm, develop responsive policies, effectively allocate public resources, and monitor and evaluate policies and programs.⁴³ NAAA and FARE recommend that in addition to all states and territories collecting sales data, a consistent system of data collection from

wholesalers and producers should be implemented across all jurisdictions. A nationally consistent system should be modelled on the approach outlined in the Centre for Alcohol Policy Research's paper at Attachment 2, *Understanding alcohol sales data in Australia*.⁴⁴

'Last drinks' data

'Driving Change: Using emergency department data to reduce alcohol-related harm' is a five-year violence reduction project funded by the NHMRC.⁴⁵ Led by Deakin University's Centre for Drug Use, Addictive and Anti-social behaviour Research (CEDAAR), this project aims to reduce alcohol-related injury in the community through a randomised trial in eight emergency departments in Victoria, New South Wales and the Australian Capital Territory. A key aspect of the project is the introduction of mandatory 'last-drinks' data collection within existing hospital IT systems for triage/clinician follow-up.

'Driving Change' is based on the 'Cardiff Model for Violence Reduction' which has been running in the United Kingdom in similar forms for almost a decade. The 'Cardiff' Model contributed to substantial reductions in assault and injury in the city of Cardiff, and has now been introduced in more than 80 per cent of the United Kingdom's emergency departments.

The National Alcohol Strategy should also require all states and territories to build on the findings of the 'Driving Change' research project and commit to recording the drug and alcohol intake and place of last drinks, of patients presenting to hospital emergency departments. To enable the effective use of this data, a nationally consistent approach to collecting this data should be adopted by all jurisdictions.

Recommendations

- 10. That the governments of South Australia and New South Wales immediately commence collection of state-wide wholesales and producer alcohol sales data at the transaction level detailing alcohol type, volume and cost, as well as the purchasers' retail licence number.
- 11. That within the first three years of the National Alcohol Strategy, a nationally consistent system of data collection from wholesalers and producers is implemented and modelled on the approach outlined in the Centre for Alcohol Policy Research's paper, *Understanding alcohol sales data in Australia*.
- 12. That state and territory governments build on the findings of the 'Driving Change' research project and commit to recording the drug and alcohol intake and place of last drinks, of patients presenting to all hospital emergency departments.

3. Prioritise and commit to implementing the following activities in the first three years

In order to transform the Consultation Draft from a 'recipe book' of measures to a results-focused strategy with clear commitments to action, NAAA and FARE propose that governments, departments and agencies commit to implementing the following 'Initial actions' by 2021. The 'initial actions' to be implemented during the first three years of the strategy are identified below for each of the four priority areas.

NAAA and FARE also recommend that the National Alcohol Strategy prioritise a prevention approach and elevate 'Priority 2: Managing availability, price and promotion' to Priority 1.

Priority 1 – Managing availability, price and promotion

Price – alcohol taxation system

Evidence demonstrates that taxation is not only the most effective alcohol harm prevention measure,⁴⁶ it may also be the most efficient.⁴⁷ In addition to reducing harmful consumption, a well-designed alcohol tax system minimises economic externalities by holding the alcohol industry more accountable for public expenses associated with its operation. This facilitates more efficient market operation and optimises outcomes for all Australians.

Despite this, Australia's current alcohol taxation system is a convoluted mix that applies different approaches to different products. Unlike beer and spirits, the tax on wine and cider is applied relative to their value.^a In particular, the tax is levied at a rate of 29 per cent of the wholesale price of wine and cider under the Wine Equalisation Tax (WET). Consequently, premium (high value) wine and cider products pay significantly more tax than cheap bulk wine, and the rate of tax on cheap wine is considerably less per unit of alcohol than other alcohol products such as beer and spirits.

In 2004, the WET Rebate subsidy was introduced to support small wine producers in rural and remote areas who were disadvantaged by the WET. The WET Rebate entitles wine producers to a rebate of 29 per cent of the wholesale value of eligible domestic sales, up to a maximum of \$500,000 each financial year.⁴⁸ In effect, this represents a rebate on tax remitted under the WET. From 1 July 2018, the maximum value that may be claimed under the WET Rebate will reduce to \$350,000 per annum.⁴⁹ However, with the addition of a new Wine Tourism and Cellar Door grant of \$100,000 per annum, the level of subsidy will remain largely unchanged.

The National Alcohol Strategy must include the following three 'initial actions' aimed at reforming the alcohol taxation system. The first is that the Australian Government agree in principle to introducing a volumetric tax for wine and other fruit- and rice-based products. To date, at least 13 government reviews have concluded that wine should be taxed on a volumetric basis.^b This includes reports at the Commonwealth level, as well as in several states and territories. Two reviews in particular provide strong evidence of the harms associated with the WET and present compelling cases for its reform. This includes the Australia's Future Tax System review (Henry Review), published in 2010, and the most recent five-year productivity review by the Productivity Commission, published in 2017.

the 2010 Australia's future tax system (Henry Review)

^a It is worth noting that no tax is applied to alcohol products that are exported.

^b Reviews that have supported implementation of a volumetric tax on wine:

[•] the 1995 Committee of inquiry into the wine grape and wine industry

[•] the 2003 House of Representatives Standing Committee on Family and Community Affairs inquiry into substance abuse

[•] the 2006 Victorian inquiry into strategies to reduce harmful alcohol consumption

the 2009 National Preventative Health Taskforce report on Preventing alcohol related harms

[•] the 2010 Victorian inquiry into strategies to reduce assaults in public places

[•] the 2011 Western Australia Education and Health Standing Committee inquiry into alcohol

[•] the 2012 Australian National Preventive Health Agency Exploring the public interest case for a minimum (floor) price for alcohol, draft report

[•] the 2012 Australian National Preventive Health Agency Exploring the public interest case for a minimum (floor) price for alcohol, final report

[•] the 2014 House of Representatives report on the *Inquiry into the harmful use of alcohol in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities*

[•] the 2017 Interim Report on the Effect of red tape on the sale, supply and taxation of alcohol

[•] the 2017 Northern Territory Alcohol Policies and Legislation Review - Final Report

[•] the 2017 Productivity Commission Shifting the Dial: 5 year productivity review

In addition, the 2017-18 Mid-Year Economic and Fiscal Outlook (MYEFO) identified that alcohol tax revenue, as a proportion of both Gross Domestic Product and total Australian Government revenue, is forecast to reduce over forward estimates. In part, this will be driven by continued reduction in consumption of beer and spirits in favour of wine. Given that the effective rate of tax on cheap wine is considerably less than rates applied to beer and spirits, this trend will contribute to erosion of the alcohol tax base which is concerning given the high costs associated with alcohol harm. With increasing pressure on Government budgets, this provides further support to implementing a consistent volumetric tax on alcohol and abolition of the WET.

To assist with transitioning to a volumetric system for all alcoholic products, the MDAF should establish a specific purpose intergovernmental taskforce, to be advised by eminent economists, taxation and public health experts, for the purpose of providing advice on reform of taxes on alcoholic beverages. This taskforce should be responsible for overseeing preparation of a Green Paper on alcohol pricing (taxation and minimum unit prices) reform options that as a minimum, includes identification of options for transitioning to a volumetric system for all alcoholic products, and the need for a floor price on alcohol. Rather than providing a case for the need for reform, something that has already been done, a Green Paper would focus on outlining the necessary policy implementation considerations for alcohol taxation reform.

Recommendation

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial actions':

- 13. That the Australian Government agree in principle to introducing a volumetric tax for wine and other fruit- and rice-based alcoholic products.
 - That the MDAF establish a specific purpose intergovernmental taskforce, to be advised by eminent economists, taxation and public health experts, for the purpose of providing advice on reform of taxes on alcoholic beverages.
 - That this taskforce oversees preparation of a Green Paper on alcohol pricing (taxation and minimum unit prices) reform options that as a minimum, includes identification of options for transitioning to a volumetric system for all alcoholic products, and the need for a floor price on alcohol.

Price – minimum unit price

Pricing measures are among the most effective in reducing the harm associated with alcohol consumption.^{50,51,52,53} Despite evidence demonstrating that taxation is the most effective alcohol harm prevention measure,⁵⁴ the Australian Government's resistance to reforming the defective alcohol taxation system has led to availability of excessively cheap alcohol. Cheap prices encourage higher levels of consumption including heavier drinking, occasional drinking, and underage drinking. This results in higher levels of alcohol harm, affecting not just the drinker but their partners, children and communities.⁵⁵

In the absence of taxation reform, the National Alcohol Strategy must include an 'initial action' requiring state and territory governments to introduce a minimum unit price for alcohol. A minimum unit price sets a price below which a standard unit^a of alcohol cannot be sold. The heaviest drinkers, those most at risk of short- and long-term harm, disproportionately consume cheap alcohol.^{56,57}Targeting the availability of these products, minimum unit pricing is associated with

^a In Australia, a standard unit/drink is defined as 10 grams of ethanol. There are approximately 1.4 standard units in a 375ml can of fullstrength beer and approximately 8 in a 750ml bottle of red wine.

marked reductions in the quantity of alcohol consumed while limiting the impact on moderate consumers.

The success of this measure has been demonstrated overseas. A 10 per cent increase in the minimum price of alcohol in two Canadian provinces resulted in a reduction in alcohol consumption across all beverage types. Saskatchewan saw an 8.4 per cent⁵⁸ overall reduction in alcohol consumption and British Columbia a 3.4 per cent⁵⁹ reduction, with the difference in impact due to differences in the circumstances in which the measures were introduced and in the cost per standard drink in each province.

Most recently, national and international momentum has been building towards introduction of minimum unit pricing. The Northern Territory Government has given support in-principle to implementing a floor price on alcohol⁶⁰ and the Western Australian Government is also considering this option.⁶¹ On 15 November 2017, the United Kingdom Supreme Court ruled that legislation passed by the Scottish Parliament in 2012 allowing for the introduction of minimum unit pricing, was lawful.⁶² The Scottish Government plans to introduce minimum unit pricing for alcohol on 1 May 2018.

Recommendation

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial action':

14. That state and territory governments introduce a minimum unit price for alcohol.

Promotion

Australian and international research demonstrates that young people's exposure to alcohol advertising and marketing is associated with young people drinking more and from an earlier age.^{63,64,65} Despite this, limited and ineffective regulatory controls are exposing millions of Australian children to alcohol advertising and marketing.

To protect children and young people from alcohol advertising, the National Alcohol Strategy must include the following two 'initial actions'. The first is ending the alcohol advertising exemption on commercial television (free to air) during children's viewing times. For commercial television, the placement of alcohol advertising is controlled under the *Commercial Television Industry Code of Practice* (The Code). The Code prohibits alcohol advertising with the exception of sports broadcasts, as an accompaniment to a live and non-live sports program on a weekend or public holiday, and also during M and MA15+ classification zones (except between 5am-6am and 7.30pm-8.30 pm).⁶⁶ This exemption is exposing children and young people to alcohol advertising given sporting events are often held or televised during times when they are likely to be watching or in attendance at the event. While the origins of this exemption can be traced back to 1970,⁶⁷ there does not appear to be a logical basis for its introduction.

The second is undertaking steps to establish nationally consistent, independent and legislated controls on all forms of alcohol advertising. Currently there are multiple advertising codes and rules governing the way alcohol is advertised. These codes and rules are predominantly self-regulated meaning that enforcement and complaints are handled by the advertising and alcohol industries, rather than independently by government. This is despite evidence demonstrating that self-regulation does not work.^{68,69} This complex arrangement of self-regulatory codes means that there is no one body with responsibility for the content and placement of alcohol advertising. In addition, these codes and rules are failing to keep pace with changes in the way alcohol is increasingly being promoted, for example, through social media infrastructure such as Instagram and Snapchat. To address these issues, nationally consistent, independent and legislated controls on all forms of alcohol advertising, must be established. A key component of a good regulatory system is one that has clear and consistent penalties for breaches. The current system is ineffective as it is convoluted and there are few, if any, penalties or sanctions for those who break the various provisions in the codes. Regulations should be flexible enough to cover new and evolving digital marketing and advertising methods and sanctions should be introduced for serious or persistent non-compliance.

A first step towards achieving this is establishment of an intergovernmental committee to undertake a review of alcohol advertising regulation across all forms of media. The review should include identification of options for transitioning towards nationally consistent, independent and legislated controls on all forms of alcohol advertising. As a minimum, this committee should include representatives from communications and health agencies.

Recommendations

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial actions':

- 15. That the Australian Government agree to end the alcohol advertising exemption during children's viewing times on free to air commercial television.
- 16. That an intergovernmental committee be established to undertake a review of alcohol advertising regulation across all forms of media. This should include identification of options for transitioning towards nationally consistent, independent and legislated controls on all forms of alcohol advertising.

Physical availability

Physical availability of alcohol is influenced by a range of factors including: the hours and days of the week that alcohol can be sold; the location, number, density (concentration in a particular area) and type of alcohol outlets; and the range of alcohol products available for purchase. Increased availability of alcohol is associated with an increase in assault,^{70,71} domestic violence,⁷² road crashes,⁷³ child maltreatment,⁷⁴ and harmful consumption.^{75,76} Despite this, there has been a rapid increase in the availability of alcohol over the last few decades, largely attributable to the application of National Competition Policy principles in the 1990s.

To address the availability of alcohol and reduce alcohol harm, the National Alcohol Strategy must include the following 'initial actions'. To ensure a consistent approach is implemented across jurisdictions, the MDAF, in conjunction with state and territory ministers and agencies responsible for liquor licensing regulation, should implement uniform minimum principles for liquor licensing legislation that limit the excessive availability of alcohol. To reduce alcohol-related violence, uniform principles should address the following four priority areas.

The first and second priority areas should focus on managing the density of liquor licences to reduce alcohol-related family and non-domestic violence. Measures should be implemented that both prevent areas from becoming saturated with liquor licences and reducing the excessive availability of alcohol in areas saturated with liquor licences. Alcohol consumption of both the perpetrator and the victim is a factor that contributes to physical violence.⁷⁷ This association has been recognised by the WHO and the Council of Australian Governments (COAG).^{78,79} Research has shown that there is a strong association between family violence and the concentration of take-away liquor outlets (or off-premise licences) in an area.⁸⁰ Managing the density of liquor licences is one way state and territory governments can decrease the availability of alcohol and in doing so, reduce alcohol-related family violence.

The third priority area is the introduction of trading hour restrictions for both on- and off-licence venues to reduce the excessive availability of alcohol. There have been extraordinary increases in the trading hours for on- and of-sales of alcohol in Australia over the last half-century.⁸¹ Research has shown that an increase in trading hours is associated with an increase in harms⁸² and that alcohol-related assaults increase significantly after midnight. ^{83, 84} Australian and international research demonstrates that for every additional hour of trading, there is a 16-20 per cent increase in assaults and conversely, for every hour of reduced trading there is a 20 per cent reduction in assaults.^{85,86}

In recent years, New South Wales and Queensland have introduced modest trading hour restrictions to reduce alcohol harm. In New South Wales, research identified a 45.1 per cent reduction in non-domestic assault in Kings Cross following the implementation of 3am last drinks (with a suite of other measures) in 2014.⁸⁷ In addition, a statistically significant 1.4 per cent reduction in non-domestic assaults across the state was observed since packaged liquor outlets were restricted to 10pm closes in 2014.⁸⁸ These examples highlight the effectiveness of restricting trading hours in reducing alcohol harm.

The fourth priority area is the introduction of a risk-based licensing fee system for all licence types that (as a minimum) offsets the cost of alcohol-related harm borne by government and the community. Risk-based licensing is an economic instrument that can be used to determine an appropriate level of regulation through risk and price signals. The higher the risk a premise poses to the community, the higher the licensing fees that premise is required to pay. Under a risk-based licensing system, licence fees are charged annually and are scaled according to risk. A risk weighting is applied on top of base fees, whereby the fee a venue pays escalates based on its potential risk to the community.

The Australian Capital Territory, Queensland, Victoria and New South Wales have all introduced riskbased licensing, although the approach does differ across jurisdictions. To offset the costs of alcoholrelated harm, all states and territories should introduce a risk-based licensing fee system that at a minimum, calculates fees according to licence type, occupancy, trading hours, location, volume of gross liquor sold and number of licences owned by an operator.

Recommendation

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial actions':

- 17. That the MDAF, in conjunction with state and territory ministers and agencies responsible for liquor licensing regulation, implement uniform minimum principles for liquor licensing legislation that limit the excessive availability of alcohol. To reduce alcohol-related violence, uniform principles should address the following four priority areas:
 - Preventing areas from becoming saturated with liquor licences, by:
 - reforming licence application processes to include as primary considerations the density of liquor licences in an area, the socio-economic status of the area, the existing levels of alcohol-related violence, and community views.
 - Reducing the excessive availability of alcohol in areas saturated with liquor licences:
 - by undertaking assessments of existing liquor licence density and levels of alcoholrelated violence to determine whether areas are 'saturated' with liquor licences
 - o where an area is deemed to be saturated, introduce a liquor licence freeze.
 - Introducing trading hour restrictions to reduce the excessive availability of alcohol, by:

- introducing a closing time of no later than 2am for on-licence venues (pubs, clubs or bars)
- o limiting off-licence (packaged liquor) trading hours to between 10am and 10pm.
- Introducing a risk-based licensing fee system for all licence types that (as a minimum) offsets the cost of alcohol-related harm borne by government and the community.

Priority 2 – Improving community safety and amenity

Harm minimisation as the primary object of liquor acts

Alcohol is no ordinary commodity and aspects of the physical and social environment that contribute to alcohol harm should be subject to government regulation.⁸⁹ Australian governments have adopted a harm minimisation approach to addressing alcohol policy and regulation, with liquor licensing legislation being one of the key mechanisms available to states and territories to implement such an approach.

While harm minimisation is the primary "object" of liquor licensing legislation in some jurisdictions, in others it is one of several primary objects or one of a number of equally ranked objects.⁹⁰ In many cases "objects" of liquor licensing legislation contain competing objectives, ranging from harm minimisation objectives to those aimed at supporting development of the licensed hospitality and tourism industries. As Davoren and O'Brien (2014) argue, this has implications for how liquor licensing decisions are made.⁹¹

Alcohol causes considerable harm within the community and the National Alcohol Strategy must include the following two 'initial actions' to ensure that this is clearly reflected in the laws that govern the sale and supply of alcohol in each jurisdiction. The first is that state and territory governments must elevate harm minimisation as the primary object of liquor licensing legislation, whereby it is considered as a higher priority than all other objectives. This will remove uncertainty about the purpose of liquor licensing legislation and ensure such legislation prioritises public health and safety over all other objectives.

The second is that states and territories should clearly define harm in the objects of liquor licensing legislation to include the protection of children and prevention of family violence. This should be based on the *Liquor Licensing (Liquor Review) Amendment Act 2017* (Amendment Act) recently passed by the South Australian Parliament on 28 November 2017.⁹² The South Australian Government has acknowledged the link between alcohol and family violence through amendments to the objects of the Liquor Act, with section 4 of the Amendment Act stating:

"(1) The object of this Act is to regulate and control the promotion, sale, supply and consumption of liquor for the -(a) to ensure that the sale and supply of liquor occurs in a manner that minimises the harm and potential for harm caused by the excessive or inappropriate consumption of liquor;

(1a) For the purpose of section (1)(a), harm caused by the excessive or inappropriate consumption of liquor includes—

- (a) the risk of harm to children, vulnerable people and communities (whether to a community as a whole or a group within a community); and
- (b) the adverse economic, social and cultural effects on communities (whether on a community as a whole or a group within a community); and
- (c) the adverse effects on a person's health; and

- (d) alcohol abuse or misuse; and
- (e) domestic violence or anti-social behaviour, including causing personal injury and property damage."⁹³

This is the first time that an Australian jurisdiction has defined harm and considered family violence and the risk of harm to children within the objects of the Liquor Act. This is important because these objects are the overarching principles that guide licensing decisions and protect citizens from alcohol harms.

Recommendations

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial actions':

- 18. That state and territory governments prioritise harm minimisation above all other considerations by elevating harm minimisation as the primary object of liquor licensing legislation, whereby it is considered as a higher priority than all other objectives.
- 19. That state and territory governments clearly define harm in the objects of liquor licensing legislation to include the protection of children and prevention of family violence.

Liquor-licensing enforcement

Enforcement of liquor legislation is equally as important as the legislation itself.⁹⁴ While states' and territories' liquor legislation have evolved over the last 40 years, major enforcement challenges continue to exist largely due to the substantial increases in numbers of licensed premises. As such, the National Alcohol Strategy must include an 'initial action' focused on strengthening implementation and enforcement of liquor licensing legislation across Australia.

A common finding concerning the operation of licensing authorities, both in official reports⁹⁵ and in research studies ⁹⁶ is that enforcement of licensing requirements with direct application to alcohol-related harm, such as Responsible Service of Alcohol (RSA) requirements, is rare or lax. In Australia, all persons involved in alcohol service are required to complete RSA training. However, this training is only useful if it is applied fully and consistently by staff, and accompanied by appropriate enforcement mechanisms. Other enforcement challenges include ambiguity surrounding respective roles and responsibilities of licensing regulators and police in enforcing liquor legislation;⁹⁷ the reactive rather than proactive nature of licensing regulators' compliance activities; and problems that stem from the fact that formal "objects" of liquor legislation contain competing harm minimisation and industry-focused objectives.

To assist with strengthening enforcement of liquor licensing legislation, state and territory governments should, as a minimum, introduce swift and certain sanctions for non-compliance with liquor legislation, as well as a compliance monitoring system, according to risk associated with licence type, that includes regular unscheduled visits.

Recommendation

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial actions':

20. That state and territory governments strengthen enforcement of liquor licensing legislation relating to both off- and on-licence sale of alcoholic beverages. As a minimum this should include introduction of:

- swift and certain sanctions for non-compliance to act as a deterrent against liquor legislation breaches
- a compliance monitoring system, according to risk associated with licence type, that includes regular unscheduled visits.

Drink-driving

Australia has been internationally recognised for playing a leading role in reducing alcohol harm from drink-driving.⁹⁸ One notable aspect of the approach in Australian jurisdictions has often been the coordinated approach to road crash reduction across state government departments,⁹⁹ often backed up by substantial state investment in monitoring and policy-oriented research.

However, statistics on drink-driving deaths show these have stabilised and in some instances, have increased in recent years; such deaths still constitute about 30 per cent of all Australian road crash deaths.¹⁰⁰ As previously discussed, annual road crash deaths increased by six per cent between 2015 and 2016, from 5.06 annual deaths per 100,000 population in 2015 to 5.37 annual deaths per 100,000 population in 2016.¹⁰¹

To ensure Australia continues to reduce drink-driving deaths, the National Alcohol Strategy must include an 'initial action' requiring state and territory governments to maintain and strengthen implementation and enforcement of drink-driving countermeasures. For Random Breath Testing (RBT) to be effective, best practice principles should be consistently monitored and maintained: it should be implemented jurisdiction wide and be random, strategically deployed, enforced, credible, publicised, and accompanied by targeted responses for recidivist drink-drivers.¹⁰² Particular effort needs to be focused on ensuring that the locations and times of RBT by police remain frequent and unpredictable.

The Victorian Government has introduced legislation to cancel for at least three months the driver's licence of any driver caught with a Blood Alcohol Level of .05 and above, and to require an interlock device (an electronic breath testing device linked to a vehicle's ignition system) to be installed in their car for six months.¹⁰³ Legislation like this which strengthens the deterrence value of measures against drink-driving should be considered by other Australian jurisdictions.

Recommendation

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial actions':

- 21. That state and territory governments maintain and strengthen implementation and enforcement of drink-driving laws and Blood Alcohol Concentration (BAC) limits, as well as strengthen public information concerning drink-driving countermeasures, as needed. As a priority jurisdictions should:
 - ensure that frequent and Random Breath Testing programs are resourced and conducted
 - consider adoption of administrative measures such as licence suspension and interlock requirements for all caught drink driving at .05 per cent or above.

Priority 3 – Supporting individuals to obtain help and systems to respond

Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD)

Children are directly affected by alcohol consumption during pregnancy through a series of disorders known as Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorders (FASD). FASD include a range of debilitating lifelong conditions that cause suffering by individuals and their families, and place significant burdens on the healthcare and judicial systems. Although the NHMRC's *Australian guidelines to reduce health risks from drinking alcohol* (Alcohol Guidelines) state that "for women who are pregnant or planning a pregnancy, not drinking is the safest option",¹⁰⁴ 44.4 per cent of women continue to consume alcohol while pregnant.¹⁰⁵

To raise awareness of FASD and support people living with FASD and their families, the National Alcohol Strategy must include the following three 'initial actions'. The first is the release and implementation of the National FASD Strategic Action Plan. While the Australian Government has consulted with stakeholders on a draft, a final Action Plan has not yet been released. Once released, the Australian Government must immediately commence implementation of the Action Plan. It is important that parents and carers of those living with FASD are given the opportunity to assist with the design of any programs and activities under the Action Plan.

As part of the Action Plan, consistent funding should be provided with priority given to establishing FASD diagnostic services to improve diagnosis and the provision of support services to those living with FASD; and supporting parents and carers through funding and establishing support mechanisms. Ongoing funding is required for consumer advocates to help and support parents and carers of those living with FASD to navigate complex systems to access services.

It is also critical that the National FASD Strategic Action Plan is not viewed in isolation but within the context of the broader National Alcohol Strategy and other relevant systems. Strong linkages between the Action Plan and other relevant systems such as education, disability, social services, justice and out-of-home care should be established to further strengthen support for those living with FASD, their parents and carers.

The second 'initial action' which also integrates with the Action Plan, is the establishment of a national public awareness campaign over four years to raise awareness about the risks of drinking alcohol during pregnancy. Such a campaign must be targeted at both women and their networks given the National Drug and Alcohol Institute found that 77 per cent of women who drink alcohol throughout their pregnancy usually drink with their partner. Of these women, 40 per cent report that their partner usually initiates a drinking occasion.¹⁰⁶ In this study, the women who continued to drink low levels of alcohol throughout their pregnancy identified particular social benefits of drinking. This highlights the need for support from partners, family, and friends to be alcohol free and that this is likely to reduce the alcohol use of the woman who is pregnant.¹⁰⁷

FARE has developed and coordinated two programs designed to reduce drinking during pregnancy and the harm this causes to unborn children. This includes the Pregnant Pause campaign, encouraging peer support for abstention from alcohol while pregnant, and the Women Want to Know campaign, which targets primary healthcare professionals to ensure that women receive the best advice in relation to drinking while pregnant. The Women Want to Know program has secured ongoing funding, and the Pregnant Pause program is now set for national implementation following its successful operation for several years in the Australian Capital Territory. However, more funding is required to maximise the effectiveness of these campaigns and reduce the harm caused by alcohol to unborn children in Australia. The third is implementation of mandatory pregnancy warning labels for all alcohol products. Despite strong recommendations by multiple government reviews that mandatory pregnancy warning labels be applied to alcohol products, no mandatory warnings exist. On a positive note, the November 2017 Forum on Food Regulation (FoFR) meeting made clear that several states (Western Australia, Victoria and the Australian Capital Territory) want to see the current voluntary scheme changed. FoFR is due to meet again in June 2018 to consider a policy options consultation paper on this matter.

The current alcohol industry voluntary consumer information messages, implemented as part of a four year trial, are not adequate in raising awareness about alcohol harm and are subject to misinterpretation. The second evaluation report by Siggins Miller on the current voluntary alcohol-scheme shows that just under half (47.8 per cent) of all alcohol products carry some type of pregnancy warning label. In addition, the evaluation's consumer survey component also revealed that the use of the colour green in the pictogram particularly confuses consumers about the risks of alcohol consumption during pregnancy as green is not considered a warning.

The latter finding is consistent with 2016 testing undertaken by the Health Promotion Agency of New Zealand of the DrinkWise labels. This research found that the DrinkWise text ('*It is safest not to drink while pregnant*') in particular had most potential for misinterpretation, with 38 per cent of consumers believing that it "makes you think drinking a little alcohol while pregnant would be ok." This was compared to 22 per cent for the pregnant lady pictogram and 23 per cent for alternate text ("*Don't drink pregnant*"). These findings, in addition to those of Siggins Millers', highlights the need to develop a pregnancy warning labelling standard, determined and set by Food Standards Australia New Zealand, that specifies size, placement and wording of labels. Development of such labels should be part of a longer-term plan aimed at introducing mandatory health warning labels on all alcohol products and product packaging in Australia.

Recommendations

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial actions':

- 22. That the Australian Government release and implement the National FASD Strategic Action Plan. Parents and carers of those living with FASD should be given the opportunity to assist with the design of any programs and activities under the Action Plan.
- 23. That the Australian Government protect children from being born with a preventable lifelong disability by establishing a national public awareness campaign over four years to raise awareness about the risks of drinking alcohol during pregnancy.
- 24. That the Forum on Food Regulation, at the June 2018 meeting, agrees to task Food Standards Australia New Zealand, to immediately implement mandatory pregnancy warning labels on all alcohol products.

Priority 4 – Promoting healthier communities

Nation-wide public education campaign

In Australia and internationally, social marketing campaigns have been effectively used to raise awareness of public health issues such as the harms associated with tobacco use and risks associated with drink-driving. These campaigns are more successful when well-funded, repetitive, and ongoing.¹⁰⁸

While the community's perception of short-term alcohol harm is strong, there is poor community awareness about alcohol's longer-term impact and its connection to a range of chronic diseases. For

example, only 11 per cent of Australians are aware of the link between alcohol and breast cancer and 24 per cent are aware of the link with mouth and throat cancer.¹⁰⁹ Despite the low community awareness, there has been no national public awareness campaign targeted at reducing alcohol-related harm since Labor's 2008 *Don't turn a night out into a nightmare* campaign. In addition, there has never been a national campaign in Australia focused on alcohol's long-term harms.

To address this issue, the National Alcohol Strategy's 'initial actions' must include the funding of a nation-wide public education campaign to highlight the harms associated with alcohol consumption and strategies that individuals can use to minimise their risk. For a social marketing campaign to be effective it must be multi-faceted and use a range of media to promote its key messages. This includes broadcast media, digital media, and signage in and around licensed venues. The campaign should also be reinforced with more formal messaging in other settings, such as school-based educational programs.

It is also essential that a social marketing campaign has a clear target and message, and directly communicates alcohol's long-term harms along with the current NHMRC's Alcohol Guidelines.¹¹⁰ Once the Alcohol Guidelines are updated, the campaign must clearly communicate the new guidelines to health professionals and the wider community so they understand how to minimise harm by drinking alcohol within the guidelines.

Recommendation

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial action':

25. That the Australian Government fund a nation-wide public education campaign to highlight the harms associated with alcohol consumption and strategies that individual can use to minimise their risk.

School-based alcohol education

Young people are a vulnerable population group who are particularly susceptible to social and environmental influences. This puts them at increased risk of harm from alcohol. For example, Australian and international research demonstrates that young people's exposure to alcohol advertising and marketing is associated with them drinking more and from an earlier age. ^{111,112,113}

While the number of Australian teenagers aged 12-17 years choosing to abstain from alcohol is increasing (72 per cent in 2013 to 82 per cent in 2016),¹¹⁴ those who drink do so at risky levels. The 2016 National Drug Strategy Household Survey found that 1.5 per cent of those aged 12-17 years and 15.3 per cent of those aged 18-24 years drink more than 11 drinks on a single occasion at least monthly.¹¹⁵ Young people also continue to experience high levels of alcohol harm, with alcohol responsible for the majority of hospitalisations and deaths related to drugs for people aged 15 to 34 years.¹¹⁶

To address these issues and facilitate generational change, the National Alcohol Strategy must include the following two 'initial actions'. The first is requiring all states and territories to introduce mandatory alcohol education for high school students that is integrated with school curriculums. While just one part of a broader solution, schools can play a key role in educating children and young people about the harms associated with alcohol. However, such programs will only be effective if they incorporate best-practice elements, are well-resourced and sustained over time. Such approaches to school-based programs have not been the norm in the alcohol and other drug space,¹¹⁷ with this, combined with the setting of unrealistic or inappropriate program objectives on which to base evaluations,¹¹⁸ is likely contributing to the limited evidence base on alcohol-related school-based programs.

Examples of school-based programs that have reported reducing alcohol and other drug use, as well as related harm, include Climate Schools and the School Health and Alcohol Harm Reduction Project (SHAHRP). Climate Schools, developed by the National Drug and Alcohol Research Centre (NDARC) and the University of New South Wales, provides curriculum-consistent alcohol and other drug health education courses that have been proven to reduce harm and improve student well-being.¹²² A recent systematic review of 40 school-based alcohol education programmes identified it as one of three that had good evidence of a positive effect.¹²³ SHAHRP provided an extensive program of interactive activities for students in years eight and nine. While most students continued to drink at risky levels after the program, they were 23 per cent less likely to experience alcohol-related harm.¹²⁴

The second 'initial action' is a review of drug education principles. Best practice drug education is most likely to be delivered to students when school administrators and teachers have access to the most up to date advice in an accessible manner. The current outline of best practice, *Principles of School Drug Education*¹²⁵ was published by the Commonwealth Department of Education, Science and Training in 2004. The principles should be reviewed in the light of drug education research findings since 2004 and the results disseminated to all schools.

Recommendations

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial action':

- 26. That state and territory governments introduce mandatory alcohol education for high school students that is integrated with school curriculums.
- 27. That the Australian Government initiate a formal review of the drug education principles with the aim of providing schools with best practice advice based on the current scientific literature.

Community based prevention

While most sporting clubs make a positive contribution to health and wellbeing, some have cultures that promote alcohol misuse, smoking and unhealthy foods, which impacts on their players, members and spectators. Local and international research has found that alcohol consumption among members of community sporting clubs is markedly higher than in the general community and 'binge' drinking is common.^{126,127,128,129}

The potential negative impact of this sort of culture on children and young people when they are developing their views on what constitutes a healthy or 'normal' lifestyle is of concern. Research suggests clubs are keen to promote healthier behaviours, but often lack the confidence to implement the necessary changes.¹³⁰ This makes sporting clubs – often the centre of community life – an opportune environment for prevention.

To ensure sporting clubs promote health behaviour, the National Alcohol Strategy must include an 'initial action' that recognises the value of and promotes the Alcohol and Drug Foundation's Good Sports program. This three-level accreditation program is the first primary prevention program in community sport in the world to be proven effective in reducing alcohol-related harm and positively influencing healthy behaviours. It is a preventive health initiative that is adopted voluntarily by community sporting clubs and it assists clubs to be healthier, safer and family friendly. The core Good Sports program has been helping community sporting clubs to control the use of alcohol for two decades.

A randomised control trial showed the Good Sports program reduces the likelihood of risky drinking by 37 per cent and alcohol related harm by 42 per cent in community sporting clubs that reach Level

three of the program.¹³¹ The Good Sports program has also been proven to enhance club viability, with research finding that clubs that progress to the highest level of accreditation (Level three) have a significant increase in membership from Level one to Level three.¹³² This study also found that membership increased by approximately 12 per cent with greater increases in females, juniors and non-playing members.

Recommendation

That the National Alcohol Strategy 2018-2026 include the following 'initial actions':

28. That the Australian, state and territory governments recognise the value of the Good Sports program in reducing risky drinking and alcohol-related harm and recommend its adoption by all community sporting clubs.

4. Review progress in implementing the National Alcohol Strategy after the first three years

Progress in implementing the new National Alcohol Strategy will be influenced by a range of factors. Nevertheless, a key feature of the new National Alcohol Strategy should be a commitment to public accountability for its delivery. After all, this is an eight year strategy with responsibility for implementation split across different levels of government, departments and agencies. Given the magnitude of alcohol harm and its wide-ranging impacts on individuals, families and communities, the public should have the right to know the extent to which this strategy is on track to meet its targets and achieve its aims.

To this end, it is critical that the MDAF commits to reviewing progress in implementing the National Alcohol Strategy after the first three years. Such a review should assess progress in implementing each of the actions listed under 'initial actions', as well as implementation of broader governance arrangements and the development of a monitoring and reporting framework for the strategy. Alcohol-related consumption and harm data should also be reviewed to identify any patterns and emerging trends.

The need to actively review, calibrate and adjust approaches are implementation considerations outlined in the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet's 2014 Best Practice Guide, *Successful Implementation of Policy Initiatives*.¹³³ The review will provide an opportunity to calibrate and adjust, where required, the MDAF's approach to implementing the National Alcohol Strategy. It will also help to identify new initiatives that will help to support implementation of the next phase of the National Alcohol Strategy and the refinement of 'future actions'.

Recommendation

29. That the MDAF review and assess the progress in implementing the National Alcohol Strategy after the first three years.

References

¹ Parliament of the Commonwealth of Australia. Senate Standing Committee on Social Welfare. (1977). *Drug problems in Australia - an intoxicated society?* Canberra, Australia: Australian Government Publishing Service.

⁸ Recommendation 38. Parliament of the Commonwealth of Australia. Senate Standing Committee on Social Welfare. (1977). *Drug problems in Australia - an intoxicated society*? Canberra, Australia: Australian Government Publishing Service.

⁹ Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education (2017). Australia, an intoxicated society – 40 years on from the Baume Report. FARE: Canberra.

¹⁰ World Health Organization (WHO). (2010). *Global strategy to reduce the harmful use of alcohol.* Retrieved from http://www.who.int/substance_abuse/publications/global_strategy_reduce_harmful_use_alcohol/en/

¹¹ World Health Organization (WHO). (2013). *Global action plan for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases* 2013-2020. Retrieved from <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/94384/1/9789241506236_eng.pdf?ua=1</u>

¹² United Nations. (n.d.). *Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform; Sustainable Development Goals.* Retrieved January 11, 2018, from https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdgs

¹³ Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. (2017). *Health-related SDGs; Vis Hub.* Retrieved January 11, 2018, from https://vizhub.healthdata.org/sdg/

¹⁴ Blair, T. (2004, February 25). Full text: Blair's civil service speech. Speech given by the prime minimister on the subjects of civil service reform. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2004/feb/24/Whitehall.uk1

¹⁵ Australian National Audit Office and the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet. (2014). *Successful Implementation of Policy Initiatives.* Retrieved from <u>https://www.anao.gov.au/sites/g/files/net616/f/2014_ANAO%20-</u> <u>%20BPG%20Policy%20Implementation.pdf</u> p3.

¹⁶ Australian National Audit Office and the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet. (2014). *Successful Implementation of Policy Initiatives.* Retrieved from <u>https://www.anao.gov.au/sites/g/files/net616/f/2014_ANAO%20-</u> <u>%20BPG%20Policy%20Implementation.pdf</u> pi.

¹⁷ Bureau of Infrastructure, Transport and Regional Economics (BITRE). (2017). *Road trauma Australia 2016 statistical summary.* Canberra, Australia: BITRE. Retrieved from <u>https://bitre.gov.au/publications/ongoing/files/Road Trauma Australia 2016 Web.pdf</u>

¹⁸ Johnston, I. (2005). Halving deaths from road traffic crashes – a case study from Victoria, Australia 1984-2004. Retrieved from <u>https://international.fhwa.dot.gov/halving_fatalities/halving_fatalities.pdf</u>

¹⁹ Johnston, I. (2005). Halving deaths from road traffic crashes – a case study from Victoria, Australia 1984-2004. Retrieved from https://international.fhwa.dot.gov/halving_fatalities/halving_fatalities.pdf

²⁰ The Hon Darren Chester MP. (2017). *Inquiry begins into making the National Road Safety Strategy more effective* [Media Release]. Retrieved from <u>http://minister.infrastructure.gov.au/chester/releases/2017/september/dc258_2017.aspx</u>

²¹ Bureau of Infrastructure, Transport and Regional Economics (BITRE). (2017). *Road trauma Australia 2016 statistical summary*. Canberra, Australia: BITRE.

²² Australian Transport Council. (n.d.). *National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2010*. Retrieved from <u>http://roadsafety.gov.au/nrss/files/NRSS_2011_2020.pdf</u>

²³ World Health Organization (WHO). (2013). Global action plan for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases 2013-2020. Retrieved from <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/94384/1/9789241506236_eng.pdf?ua=1</u>

²⁴ National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC). (2009). Australian Guidelines to Reduce Health Risks from Drinking Alcohol. Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia. Retrieved from https://www.nhmrc.gov.au/ files_nhmrc/publications/attachments/ds10-alcohol.pdf

²⁵ Australian Transport Council. (n.d.). *National Road Safety Strategy 2011-2010*. Retrieved from <u>http://roadsafety.gov.au/nrss/files/NRSS 2011 2020.pdf</u>

²⁶ Australian Health Policy Collaboration. (2016). *Australia's Health Tracker: a report card on preventable chronic diseases, conditions and their risk factors. Tracking progress for a healthier Australia by 2025. November second edition.* Retrieved from https://www.vu.edu.au/sites/default/files/australias-health-tracker-overview_1.pdf

² Recommendation 38. Parliament of the Commonwealth of Australia. Senate Standing Committee on Social Welfare. (1977). *Drug problems in Australia - an intoxicated society*? Canberra, Australia: Australian Government Publishing Service.

³ Gao, C., Ogeil, R., & Lloyd, B. (2014). *Alcohol's burden of disease in Australia*. Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education and VicHealth in collaboration with Turning Point.

⁴ Laslett. A-M., *et al.* (2010). *The range and magnitude of alcohol's harm to others.* Melbourne: Centre for Alcohol Policy Research, Turning Point Alcohol and Drug Centre, Eastern Health.

⁵ Ritter, A., Berends, L., Chalmers, J., Hull, P., Lancaster, K., & Gomez, M. (2014). *New Horizons. The review of alcohol and other drug treatment services in Australia. Final Report.* Retrieved from <u>https://ndarc.med.unsw.edu.au/resource/new-horizons-review-alcohol-and-other-drug-treatment-services-australia</u>

⁶ Parliament of the Commonwealth of Australia. Senate Standing Committee on Social Welfare. (1977). *Drug problems in Australia - an intoxicated society?* Canberra, Australia: Australian Government Publishing Service.

⁷ Parliament of the Commonwealth of Australia. Senate Standing Committee on Social Welfare. (1977). *Drug problems in Australia - an intoxicated society*? Canberra, Australia: Australian Government Publishing Service.

²⁷ Tolhurst, P., Lindberg, R., Calder, R. Dunbar, J., & de Courten, M. (2016). *Australia's Health Tracker. Technical Appendix*. Second edition. Retrieved from <u>https://www.vu.edu.au/sites/default/files/AHPC/pdfs/australias-health-tracker-technical-appendix.pdf</u>

²⁸ Tolhurst, P., Lindberg, R., Calder, R. Dunbar, J., & de Courten, M. (2016). *Australia's Health Tracker. Technical Appendix*. Second edition. Retrieved from <u>https://www.vu.edu.au/sites/default/files/AHPC/pdfs/australias-health-tracker-technical-appendix.pdf</u>

²⁹ Lyndon, M., Woolley, J., Small, M., Harrison, J., Bailey, T., & Searson, D. (2015). *Review of the National Road Safety Strategy.* Sydney, Australia: Austroads.

³⁰ Lyndon, M., Woolley, J., Small, M., Harrison, J., Bailey, T., & Searson, D. (2015). *Review of the National Road Safety Strategy*. Sydney, Australia: Austroads, p49.

³¹ Lyndon, M., Woolley, J., Small, M., Harrison, J., Bailey, T., & Searson, D. (2015). *Review of the National Road Safety Strategy.* Sydney, Australia: Austroads, p69.

³² Moodie, R., Stuckler, D., Monteiro, C., Sheron, N., Neal, B., Thamarngansi, T., Lincoln, P., & Casswell, S., on behalf on The Lancet NSW Action Group, 2013. (2013). Non-communicable Disease 4, Profits and pandemics: Prevention of harmful effects of tobacco alcohol and ultra-processed food and drink industry. *The Lancet*, 381.

³³ Chan, M. (2013). WHO's response to article on doctors and the alcohol industry: an unhealthy mix? BMJ, 346:f2647

³⁴ Moore, M. (2017, November 29). Speech presented at the National Alliance for Action on Alcohol's event, An intoxicated society: 40 years on from the Baume Report, Canberra, Australia.

³⁵ Tolhurst, P., Lindberg, R., Calder, R. Dunbar, J., & de Courten, M. (2016). *Australia's Health Tracker. Technical Appendix*. Second edition. Retrieved from <u>https://www.vu.edu.au/sites/default/files/AHPC/pdfs/australias-health-tracker-technical-appendix.pdf</u>

³⁶ Tolhurst, P., Lindberg, R., Calder, R., Dunbar, J., & de Courten, M. (2016). *Australia's Health Tracker*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.vu.edu.au/sites/default/files/australias-health-tracker-overview 1.pdf</u>

³⁷ Chapman, C., Slade, T., & Teesson, M. (2015). Delay to first treatment contact for alcohol use disorder. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 145,* 116-121.

³⁸ Loxley, W., Gilmore, W., Catalano, P. & Chikritzhs, T. (2016). National Alcohol Sales Data Project (NASDP) Stage Five Report. WA: National Drug Research Institute, Curtin University. ISBN 978-0-9942806-3-3.

³⁹ Rankin, G. & Livingston, M. (2016). *Understanding alcohol sales data in Australia*. Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.fare.org.au/wp-content/uploads/research/Understanding-alcohol-sales-data-in-Australia.pdf</u>

⁴⁰ World Health Organisation. (2014). Global Status Report on Alcohol & Health. Geneva: World Health Organisation. Retrieved from <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/112736/1/9789240692763_eng.pdf?ua=1</u>

⁴¹ Rankin, G. & Livingston, M. (2016). *Understanding alcohol sales data in Australia*. Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.fare.org.au/wp-content/uploads/research/Understanding-alcohol-sales-data-in-Australia.pdf</u>

⁴² Attorney-General's Department SA. (2016). Summary of Proposed Changes to the Liquor Licensing Act. Adelaide: Government of South Australia. Retrieved from <u>http://www.agd.sa.gov.au/sites/agd.sa.gov.au/files/documents/Liquor%20licensing/Summary%20of%20Proposed%20Changes%20to%20the%20Liquor%20Licensing%20Act.pdf</u>.

⁴³ Rankin, G. & Livingston, M. (2016). *Understanding alcohol sales data in Australia*. Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.fare.org.au/wp-content/uploads/research/Understanding-alcohol-sales-data-in-Australia.pdf</u>

⁴⁴ Rankin, G., & Livingstone, M. (2016). *Understanding alcohol sales data in Australia*. Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education.

⁴⁵ Deakin University. (n.d.). Last Drinks. Retrieved January 21, 2018, from <u>http://lastdrinks.info/</u>

⁴⁶ Vos, T., Carter, R., Barendregt, J., Mihalopoulos, C., Veerman, L., Magnus, A., Cobiac, L., Bertram, M. & Wallace, A. (2010). *Assessing cost-effectiveness in prevention: ACE–prevention September 2010 final report*. University of Queensland.

⁴⁷ Babor, T. *et al.* (2010). *Alcohol: No ordinary commodity. Second edition.* New York: Oxford University Press.

⁴⁸ Australian Taxation Office. (2017). *Producer rebate.* Retrieved August 31, 2017, from <u>https://www.ato.gov.au/Business/Wine-equalisation-tax/Producer-rebate/</u>

⁴⁹ O'Dwyer, K. (2016). *Fact Sheet – Wine Equalisation Tax Rebate Changes – 2 December 2016*. Retrieved from Kelly O'Dwyer MP's website: <u>http://kellyodwyer.com.au/assets/20161202-Fact-Sheet-WET-Rebate.pdf</u>

⁵⁰ Babor, T. et al (2010). Alcohol: No ordinary commodity. Second edition. New York: Oxford University Press.

⁵¹ Rabinovich, L., Brutscher, P. B., de Vries, H., Tiessen, J., Clift, J., & Reding, A. (2009). The affordability of alcoholic beverages in the European Union. *Understanding the link between alcohol affordability, consumption and harms. Cambridge: Rand Corporation*.

⁵² Elder, R.W., Lawrence, B., Ferguson, A., Naimi, T.S., Brewer, R.D., Chattopadhyay, S.K., Toomey, T.L., Fielding, J.E., on Community Preventive Services, T.F., *et al.* (2010). The effectiveness of tax policy interventions for reducing excessive alcohol consumption and related harms. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 38(2): 217–229.

⁵³ Wagenaar, A. C., Tobler, A. L., & Komro, K. A. (2010). Effects of alcohol tax and price policies on morbidity and mortality: a systematic review. *American Journal of Public Health*, *100*(11), 2270-2278.

⁵⁴ Vos, T., Carter, R., Barendregt, J., Mihalopoulos, C., Veerman, L., Magnus, A., Cobiac, L., Bertram, M. & Wallace, A. (2010). *Assessing cost-effectiveness in prevention: ACE–prevention September 2010 final report*. University of Queensland.

⁵⁵ Babor, T., Caetano, R., Casswell, S., et al. (2010). *Alcohol, No Ordinary Commodity: Research and public policy* 2nd edition, Oxford University Press.

⁵⁶ Wall, M., Casswell, S., & Yeh, L.-C. (2017). Purchases by heavier drinking young people concentrated in lower priced beverages: Implications for policy. *Drug and Alcohol Review, doi:* <u>10.1111/dar.12495</u>.

⁵⁷ Callinan, S., Room, R., Livingston, M., & Jiang, H. (2015). Who purchases low-cost alcohol in Australia?. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, *50*(6), 647-653.

⁵⁸ Stockwell, T., Zhao, H., Giesbrecht, N. et al. (2012). The raising of minimum alcohol prices in Saskatchewan, Canada: Impacts on consumption and implications for public health. *American Journal of Public Health* 102(12):e103-e110.

⁵⁹ Stockwell, T., Auld, M., Zhao, J. & Martin, G. (2012). Does minimum pricing reduce alcohol consumption? The experience of a Canadian province. *Addiction* 107: 912-920

⁶⁰ The Northern Territory Government, Natasha Fyles, Minister for Health. (2017). *Safer Communities – Government to Repeal 400m2 legislation in November sittings* [Media Release]. Retrieved from http://newsroom.nt.gov.au/mediaRelease/23855

⁶¹ Strutt, J. (2017, September 20). WA Government mulls minimum price on takeaway alcohol. *ABC News*. Retrieved from http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-09-20/wa-govt-mulls-minimum-alcohol-price/8961846

⁶² Scottish Government. (2017). *Minimum Unit Pricing.* Retrieved February 2, 2018, from <u>http://www.gov.scot/Topics/Health/Services/Alcohol/minimum-pricing</u>

⁶³ Lobstein T., Landon J., Thornton N., & Jernigan D. (2015). The association between alcohol marketing and youth alcohol consumption: A systematic review for Public Health England. UK Health Foundation, London.

⁶⁴ Anderson, P., De Bruijn, A., Angu,s K., Gordon, R. & Hastings, G. (2009). Impact of alcohol advertising and media exposure on adolescent alcohol use: A systematic review of longitudinal studies. *Alcohol and Alcoholism, 44*(3), 229-243.

⁶⁵ Smith, L. & Foxcroft D. (2009). The effect of alcohol advertising, marketing and portrayal on drinking behaviour in young people: Systematic review of prospective cohort studies. *BMC Public Health*, *9*(51).

⁶⁶ Commercial Television Industry (2015). *Commercial Television Industry Code of Practice*. Retrieved from http://www.freetv.com.au/media/Code of Practice/Free TV Commercial Television Industry Code of Practice 2015.p df http://www.freetv.com.au/media/Code of Practice/Free TV Commercial Television Industry Code of Practice 2015.p df http://www.freetv.com.au/media/Code of Practice/Free TV Commercial Television Industry Code of Practice 2015.p

⁶⁷ Australian Broadcasting Control Board. (n.d.). *Twenty–second annual report, year ended 30 June 1970.* Canberra, Australia: Australian Government Publishing Service.

⁶⁸ Australian National Preventive Health Agency. (2014). Alcohol advertising: the effectiveness of current regulatory codes in addressing community concern – Final report. Retrieved from: http://www.alcohol.gov.au/internet/alcohol/publishing.nsf/Content/295F33DC21996D1ECA257EF900007EEA/\$File/Alcohol/2020dvertising.pdf

⁶⁹ Donovan, K., Donovan, R., Howat, P. & Weller, N. (2007). Magazine alcohol advertising compliance with the Australian Alcoholic Beverages Advertising Code. *Drug and Alcohol Review*. 26 (1): 73-81.

⁷⁰ Jochelson, R. (1997). *Crime and place: An analysis of assaults and robberies in Inner Sydney*. Sydney: New South Wales Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research.

⁷¹ Briscoe, S. & Donnelly, N. (2001). Temporal and regional aspects of alcohol-related violence and disorder. *Alcohol Studies Bulletin*.

⁷² Livingston, M. (2011). A longitudinal analysis of alcohol outlet density and domestic violence. Addiction 106: 919–25.

⁷³ Chikritzhs, T. & Stockwell, T. (2006). The impact of later trading hours for hotels on levels of impaired driver road crashes and driver breath alcohol levels. *Addiction*, 101(9):1254-64.

⁷⁴ Laslett, A.M., Mugavin, J., Jiang, H., Manton, E., Callinan, S., MacLean, S. & Room, R. (2015) *The hidden harm: Alcohol's impact on children and families*. Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education.

⁷⁵ Stockwell, T. & Chikritzhs, T. (2009). Do relaxed trading hours for bars and clubs mean more relaxed drinking? A review of international research on the impacts of changes to permitted hours of drinking. *Crime Prevention and Community Safety.* 2009,11, 153-170.

⁷⁶ Hobday, M., Chikritzhs, T., Liang, W. & Meulners, L. (2015). The effect of alcohol outlets, sales and trading hours on alcoholrelated injuries presenting at emergency departments in Perth, Australia, from 2002 to 2010. *Addiction*, 110, 1901–1909.

⁷⁷ Babor et al. (2010). *Alcohol no ordinary commodity research and public policy: Second edition*. Oxford University Press. ⁷⁸ World Health Organization/London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine. (2010). *Preventing intimate partner and sexual violence against women: Taking action and generating evidence*. Geneva: WHO.

⁷⁹ Council of Australian Governments. (2011). *National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children 2010-2022*. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, p.15.

⁸⁰ Livingston. M. (2011). A longitudinal analysis of alcohol outlet density and domestic violence *Addiction* Vol 106, Issue 5, May 2011, 919-925.

⁸¹ Manton, E., Room, R. & Livingston, M. (2014) Limits on trading hours, particularly late-night trading. In: Manton, E., Room, R., Giorgi, C. & Thorn, M., eds., *Stemming the Tide of Alcohol: Liquor Licensing and the Public Interest*, 122-136. Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education.

⁸² Babor et al (2010). Alcohol no ordinary commodity: Research and public policy. Second Edition. Oxford University Press.
⁸³ Jochelson, R. (1997). Crime and place: An analysis of assaults and robberies in Inner Sydney. Sydney: New South Wales Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research.

⁸⁴ Briscoe, S. & Donnelly, N. (2001). Temporal and regional aspects of alcohol-related violence and disorder. *Alcohol Studies Bulletin*.

⁸⁵ Kypri. K., Jones, C., McElduff, P., & Barker, D.J. (2010). Effects of restricting pub closing times on night-time assaults in an Australian city. *Addiction*, *106*, 303-310.

⁸⁶ Rossow, I. & Norström, T. (2011). The impact of small changes in bar closing hours on violence. The Norwegian experience from 18 cities. *Addiction*. Vol 107, Issue 3.

⁸⁷ Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research. (2016). *Lockouts and last drinks*. NSW Department of Justice. Retrieved January 18, 2018, from: <u>http://www.bocsar.nsw.gov.au/Pages/bocsar_news/Lockouts-Forthcoming-Research.aspx</u>

⁸⁸ Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research. (2016). *Lockouts and last drinks*. NSW Department of Justice. Retrieved January 18, 2018, from: <u>http://www.bocsar.nsw.gov.au/Pages/bocsar_news/Lockouts-Forthcoming-Research.aspx</u>

⁸⁹ Heather, N. (Date unknown). *National alcohol harm reduction strategy: response to consultation document*. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.fead.org.uk/docs/NH4.pdf</u>

⁹⁰ Davoren, S. & O'Brien, P. (2014). Regulating to reduce alcohol-related harm: liquor licensing and the harm minimisation test. In Manton, E., Room, R., Giorgi., C, Thorn, M. (Eds.), *Stemming the tide alcohol: liquor licensing and the public interest* (pp38-46). Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education in collaboration with The University of Melbourne. ⁹¹ Davoren, S. & O'Brien, P. (2014). Regulating to reduce alcohol-related harm: liquor licensing and the harm minimisation

test. In Manton, E., Room, R., Giorgi., C, Thorn, M. (Eds.), *Stemming the tide alcohol: liquor licensing and the public interest* (pp38-46). Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education in collaboration with The University of Melbourne.

⁹² Liquor Licensing (Liquor Review) Amendment Act 2017 (SA), s. 4 (Austl). Retrieved from https://www.legislation.sa.gov.au/LZ/V/A/2017/LIQUOR%20LICENSING%20(LIQUOR%20REVIEW)%20AMEND MENT%20ACT%202017 49/2017.49.UN.PDF

⁹³ Liquor Licensing (Liquor Review) Amendment Act 2017 (SA), s. 4 (Austl). Retrieved from https://www.legislation.sa.gov.au/LZ/V/A/2017/LIQUOR%20LICENSING%20(LIQUOR%20REVIEW)%20AMEND MENT%20ACT%202017 49/2017.49.UN.PDF

⁹⁴ Nicholls, R., Trifonoff, A. and Roche, AM. (2014). Liquor licensing legislation – Australian police perspectives. In Manton, E., Room, R., Giorgi., C, & Thorn, M. (Eds.), *Stemming the tide alcohol: liquor licensing and the public interest* (pp179-187). Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education in collaboration with The University of Melbourne, 2014.

⁹⁵ Victorian Auditor-General. (2012). *Effectiveness of Justice Strategies in Preventing and Reducing Alcohol-Related Harm*. Report 2011-12:34. Retrieved from https://www.audit.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/20120620-Alcohol.pdf

⁹⁶ Wilkinson, C., & MacLean, S. (2013). Enforcement of liquor licence provisions: The introduction of civilian licence inspectors in Victoria. *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy 20*(1): 15-21.

⁹⁷ Trifonoff, A., Andrew, R., Steenson, T., Nicholas, R. and Roche, A.M. (2011). *Liquor Licensing Legislation in Australia: Police Expectations*. National Centre for Education and Training on Addiction (NCETA). Flinders University, Adelaide, SA. Retrieved from http://nceta.flinders.edu.au/files/3413/5226/7676/EN458 LLReport3.pdf

⁹⁸ Johnston, I. (2006) Halving Roadway Fatalities: A Case Study from Victoria 1989-2004. Washington, DC: International Scanning Program, Federal Highway Administration, U.S. Department of Transportation. https://international.fhwa.dot.gov/halving fatalities/halving fatalities.pdf

⁹⁹ Johnston, I. (2006) *Halving Roadway Fatalities: A Case Study from Victoria 1989-2004.* Washington, DC: International Scanning Program, Federal Highway Administration, U.S. Department of Transportation. <u>https://international.fhwa.dot.gov/halving fatalities/halving fatalities.pdf</u>

¹⁰⁰ Terer, K. and Brown, R., (2014). *Effective drink driving prevention and enforcement strategies: Approaches to improving practice.* Trends and Issues in Crime and Criminal Justice, No 472. Retrieved from http://www.aic.gov.au/media_library/publications/tandi_pdf/tandi472.pdf

¹⁰¹ Bureau of Infrastructure, Transport and Regional Economics (BITRE). (2017). *Road trauma Australia 2016 statistical summary*. Canberra, Australia: BITRE.

¹⁰² Ferris, J., Devaney, M., Sparkes-Carroll, M. & Davis, G. (2015). *A national examination of random breath testing and alcohol-related traffic crash rates (2000-2015)*. Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education.

¹⁰³ Prytz, A. (2017, November 2). First-time drink drivers to lose licence, get interlock device under tough new laws. *The Age*, Retrieved from <u>http://www.theage.com.au/victoria/firsttime-drink-drivers-to-lose-licence-under-tough-new-laws-</u> 20171101-gzd3ny.html

¹⁰⁴ National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC). (2009). *Australian guidelines to reduce health risks from drinking alcohol*. Commonwealth of Australia.

¹⁰⁵ Australian Institute for Health and Welfare (AIHW). (2016). *National drug strategy household survey*. Table 8.14. Retrieved from https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/illicit-use-of-drugs/2016-ndshs-detailed/data

¹⁰⁶ McBride, N., Carruthers, S.J. & Hutchinson, D. (2012). Reducing alcohol use during pregnancy: Listening to women who drink as a prevention starting point. A formative intervention research study. *Global Health Promotion*, 19, 2: 102-114.

¹⁰⁷ McBride, N., Carruthers, S.J. & Hutchinson, D. (2012). Reducing alcohol use during pregnancy: Listening to women who drink as a prevention starting point. A formative intervention research study. *Global Health Promotion*, 19, 2: 102-114.

¹⁰⁸ Durkin, S., Brennan, E. & Wakefield, M. (2012). Mass media campaigns to promote smoking cessation among adults: an integrative review. *Tobacco Control* 21:127-138.

¹⁰⁹ Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education (FARE). (2016). *Annual alcohol poll 2016: Attitudes and behaviours*. Canberra: FARE.

¹¹⁰ Wakefield, M.A., Brennan, E., Dunstone, K., et al. (2017) *Features of alcohol harm reduction advertisements that motivate reduced drinking among adults: an advertisement response study,* BMJ Open.

¹¹¹ Lobstein T., Landon J., Thornton N., and Jernigan D. (2015). The association between alcohol marketing and youth alcohol consumption: A systematic review for Public Health England. UK Health Foundation, London.

¹¹² Anderson P., De Bruijn A., Angus K., Gordon R., and Hastings G. (2009). Impact of alcohol advertising and media exposure on adolescent alcohol use: A systematic review of longitudinal studies. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, vol. 44, no. 3, pp. 229-243.

¹¹³ Smith L., & Foxcroft D. (2009). The effect of alcohol advertising, marketing and portrayal on drinking behaviour in young people: Systematic review of prospective cohort studies. *BMC Public Health*, vol. 9, no. 51.

¹¹⁴ Australian Institute for Health and Welfare (AIHW). (2016). *National drug strategy household survey*. Table 4.7. Retrieved from <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/illicit-use-of-drugs/2016-ndshs-detailed/data</u>

https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/illicit-use-of-drugs/2016-ndshs-detailed/data

¹¹⁵ Australian Institute for Health and Welfare (AIHW). (2016). *National drug strategy household survey*. Table 4.13. Retrieved from <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/illicit-use-of-drugs/2016-ndshs-detailed/data</u>

https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/illicit-use-of-drugs/2016-ndshs-detailed/data

¹¹⁶ National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC). (2009). *Australian guidelines to reduce health risks from drinking alcohol*. Commonwealth of Australia.

¹¹⁷ Allsop, S. (2012). Editorial – Fanning the flame of prevention effort. Drug and Alcohol Review, 31, 729-730.

¹¹⁸ Allsop, S. (2012). Editorial – Fanning the flame of prevention effort. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, 31, 729-730.

¹¹⁹ Lee, N., Cameron, J, Battams, S., & Roche, A. What works in school-based alcohol education: A systematic review. *Health Education Journal*, *75*(7), 780-798.

¹²⁰ National Centre for Education and Training on Addiction (NCETA). (2009). *The role of schools in alcohol education. Final report to the Australian Government Department of Education, Employment & Workplace Relations.* Retrieved from http://nceta.flinders.edu.au/files/6313/5544/7032/EN436_Roche_et_al_2010.pdf

¹²¹ Teesson, M., Newton, N., & Barrett, E. Australian school-based prevention programs for alcohol and other drugs: A systematic review. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, 31, 731-736.

¹²² Climate Schools. (2018). *Climate School Online Prevention*. Retrieved February 2, 2018, from https://www.climateschools.com.au/

¹²³ Lee, N., Cameron, J, Battams, S., & Roche, A. What works in school-based alcohol education: A systematic review. *Health Education Journal*, *75*(7), 780-798.

¹²⁴ McBride, N., Farrington, F., Midford, R., Meulners, L. & Phillips, M. (2004). Harm minimization in school drug education: final results of the School Health and Alcohol Harm Reduction Project (SHAHRP). *Society for the Study of Addiction*, 99(3), 278–291.

¹²⁵ Meyer L. & Cahill H. (2004). *Principles of School Drug Education*. Commonwealth Department of Education, Science and Training. Canberra.

¹²⁶ Portinga, W. (2007). Associations of physical activity with smoking and alcohol consumption: a sport or occupation effect? *Preventive Medicine*, *45*(1), 66–70.

¹²⁷ O'Brien, K.S., Ali, A., Cotter, J.D., O'Shea, R.P. & Stannard, S. (2007). Hazardous drinking in New Zealand sportspeople: level of sporting participation and drinking motives. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, *42*(4), 376–382.

¹²⁸ Duff, C., Scealy, M. & Rowland, B. (2005). *The culture and context of alcohol use in community sporting clubs in Australia: research into attitudes and behaviours*. Melbourne: Australian Drug Foundation.

¹²⁹ Rowland, B., Allen, F. & Toumborou, J.W. (2012). Association of risky alcohol consumption and accreditation in the 'Good Sports' alcohol management programme. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 66*(8), 684–690.

¹³⁰ Australian Institute for Primary Care. (2003). *Reducing alcohol misuse in amateur sporting clubs: evaluation of the Good Sports Accreditation Program*. Melbourne: La Trobe University.

¹³¹ Kingsland, M. W. (2015). Tackling risky alcohol consumption in sport: a cluster randomised controlled trial of an alcohol management intervention with community football clubs. *Journal of Epidemiol Community Health*.

¹³² Crundall I. (2012) Alcohol management in community sports clubs: impact on viability and participation. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia*. 23:2; 97-100.

 ¹³³ Australian National Audit Office and the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet. (2014). Successful Implementation of Policy Initiatives. Retrieved from <u>https://www.anao.gov.au/sites/g/files/net616/f/2014_ANAO%20-</u>
%20BPG%20Policy%20Implementation.pdf pi.

Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education PO Box 19 Deakin West ACT 2600 02 6122 8600 | info@fare.org.au | www.fare.org.au

National Alliance for Action on Alcohol 02 6285 2373 | naaa@phaa.net.au | www.actiononalcohol.org

ISBN 978-0-6482739-0-5